

Improving Women's Health Outcomes Through Payment and Delivery System Reform

By Thomas Waldrop June 2019



Improving Women's Health Outcomes Through Payment and Delivery System Reform

By Thomas Waldrop June 2019

Contents

1 Introduction and summary

- 3 Alternatives to fee-for-service payments
- 6 Payment reform and pregnancy health
- 14 Payment reform for nonpregnancy care
- 21 Conclusion
- 21 About the author
- 22 Endnotes

Introduction and summary

Despite health care spending in the United States far outpacing other nations', outcomes in this country are worse—particularly when it comes to women. Simply put, the U.S. health care system is failing to meet women's health needs in myriad ways. Because health care in the United States has traditionally focused its resources on treating discrete, acute conditions and procedures—rather than coordinating care, focusing on preventive services, or addressing root health concerns—women's health can suffer. For instance, this fee-for-service approach can result in improper or insufficient care during pregnancy and birth, leading to increased costs and recovery times. Additionally, women are more likely to report a variety of mental health conditions and to develop multiple chronic conditions—treatments for which should be coordinated and patient centered.

This report explains how targeted payment and delivery system reforms can change this approach and improve outcomes in care settings that uniquely affect women, such as pregnancy, mental health, and chronic conditions. It also outlines steps that policymakers should take to build on these reforms. By incorporating these evidence-based, patient-centered efforts, policymakers and payers can improve the health outcomes of women while reducing overall health system costs.

Background

Since 1970, real health care expenditures in the United States have increased from \$75 billion annually to nearly \$3.5 trillion.¹ Additionally, the United States spends roughly twice as much on health care as do its peer nations.² Despite this higher level of spending, however, the United States has worse health outcomes; its health care system fails to deliver high-value care,³ which has real impacts on patients' lives. For example, the United States has the lowest life expectancy at birth of all of its peer nations, and this number is decreasing.⁴ A person born in the United States in 2016 is expected to live to around age 78, for example, while a person born in one of the United States' peer nations in 2016 is expected to live to an average of around age 82.⁵

A key reason why the U.S. health care system underwhelms in terms of outcomes is tied to its payment and delivery system. Traditionally, health care payers in the United States—including federal and state governments as well as private insurers and employers—have paid for health care services on a fee-for-service basis. Under this approach, hospitals, doctors, and other health care providers receive separate payments for each item or service delivered to a patient. But this system creates incentives that encourage quantity over quality, regardless of the need for a particular service or the patient's outcome. As a result, over the past few decades, U.S. health care payers are adopting reforms to the fee-for-service system.

Alternatives to fee-for-service payments

Payment and delivery system reform efforts are attempts to improve health outcomes by moving away from fee-for-service payments to payments that encourage high-quality, evidence-based care. Bundled payments, accountable care organizations (ACOs), and medical or health homes—all reforms that center the patients' needs and work to coordinate patients' care—are some of the most common payment reforms.

A bundled payment is a single payment for an episode of care or to treat a specific condition for a set period of time, incentivizing providers to coordinate care and focus on the patient's individual needs rather than one particular service.⁶ Because the ultimate payment amount is conditioned in part by meeting quality and patient experience measures, the entire care team has an incentive to focus on improving quality.

The structure of bundled payments varies: It can be prospective, where payment is made prior to service delivery, or retrospective, in which costs are tracked against a predetermined rate and payments are adjusted based on adherence to this rate and quality measurement.⁷ The Health Care Payment Learning and Action Network's analyses of payment information from several large private insurers and the Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services (CMS) found that bundled payment arrangements have consistently increased in recent years—from around 23 percent of all payments in 2015 and 29 percent in 2016, to 34 percent of payments in 2017.⁸

Similar to bundled payments, ACOs are designed to incentivize care coordination, "avoiding unnecessary duplication of services and preventing medical errors."⁹ An ACO is "a network of doctors and hospitals that shares financial and medical responsibility for providing coordinated care to patients."¹⁰ Doctors and other providers continue to be paid separately, but ACO participants share in savings if they collectively provide high-quality care at lower costs. For example, a payer may pay a provider a percentage of the amount saved through more efficient care as an incentive payment, in which the provider receives a higher payment while the payer pays a lower overall cost.

The number of ACOs grew rapidly after the passage of the Affordable Care Act, which included a new ACO program for Medicare.¹¹ A 2016 *Health Affairs* study estimated that more than 17 million patients are enrolled in commercial ACOs, meaning through a private payer rather than through the Medicare program, in addition to the 8.3 million Medicare beneficiaries in ACOs.¹² The same study found that total ACO enrollment has consistently grown over time, from 2.7 million covered lives in 2011 to 28.3 million in 2016.¹³

Health homes, including patient-centered medical homes (PCMHs), are models of care in which an individual physician—typically a primary care physician—coordinates patient care across providers.¹⁴ Under this model, payers typically increase payment to the coordinating physician so that the practice can invest in care coordination.¹⁵ Physicians use these payments to hire staff to coordinate each patient's care across providers.¹⁶ This care approach can help reduce duplication of services, as it allows for all of a patient's providers to be more informed about what care a patient is receiving or has received. Care coordinators also help patients with medication adherence, follow-up appointments, scheduling, as well as connect them with other social services.

According to the U.S. Department of Health and Human Services' Agency for Healthcare Research and Quality, there are five defining features of a PCMH: It offers comprehensive care that meets the majority of a patient's physical and mental needs; it is patient centered, providing care in a relationship-based format focused on the patient as a whole; it offers coordinated care that provides care across elements of the health care system; its services are accessible, providing services that meet a patient's needs; and it centers quality and safety by working to improve and maintain evidence-based care.¹⁷

While many health homes are focused on primary care, others have a specialist as the coordinating provider. For example, the federal government and some states have implemented health homes for pregnant Medicaid beneficiaries.¹⁸ Health homes are also being expanded to address mental health. Some of these expansions involve introducing behavioral health interventions into primary care medical homes, while others focus on creating specific health homes to address mental health conditions.¹⁹

These efforts share the common goal of improving care by transitioning the system from one that pays for volume to one that pays for value. Fundamental to these efforts is determining which reforms are effective at improving the quality of care or lowering cost. Ensuring that evidence-based reforms are at the center of future reform efforts is critical to improving women's health.

Measuring quality in health care

The Agency for Healthcare Research and Quality outlines three types of quality measures: structural, process, and outcome.²⁰ Two of these—process and outcome measures—are particularly relevant to evaluating the impact of payment reforms. Process measures are those that "indicate what a provider does to maintain or improve health."²¹ These would include efforts such as ensuring that patients are connected with preventative services or questioned about risk factors. These measures are important for efforts such as care coordination of chronic conditions, as these conditions typically require ongoing treatment.

Outcome measures are those that "reflect the impact of the health care service or intervention on the health status of patients."²² These measures are important for maternal health in particular. For example, monitoring the rate of women receiving cesarean sections (C-sections) is the first step to identifying cases where C-sections are not medically appropriate. Determining the appropriate quality measures for a given condition or episode of care is a fundamental aspect of using these delivery system reforms to improve care and evaluating their effectiveness in reducing costs without sacrificing quality.

As private payers and federal and state health care programs continue to reform how they pay for health services, they must ensure that the benefits of such reforms are accrued by all segments of the population. For instance, because women report higher incidents of mental health conditions, it is important to measure the impact of payment reforms to mental health services—not just for all patients but also specifically for women.

Payment reform and pregnancy health

Maternal mortality is on the rise in the United States,²³ despite the rates decreasing globally.²⁴ Driving this trend in the United States is the significant disparity in maternal health outcomes by race. Black women are more than three times more likely than white women to die from some of the most common pregnancy-related medical conditions, such as preeclampsia and postpartum hemorrhage.²⁵ Moreover, these disparities in maternal and infant mortality rates persist regardless of a black woman's socio-economic status.

While the causes of these deaths are not entirely identical across groups, more than 70 percent of all maternal deaths globally are directly attributable to obstetric care.²⁶ In 2014, the World Health Organization found that birth-related hemor-rhage accounted for 27.1 percent of maternal deaths, hypertension accounted for 14 percent, and sepsis accounted for 10.7 percent.²⁷ Studies limited to the United States find similar results. The National Center for Chronic Disease Prevention and Health Promotion at the Centers for Disease Control and Prevention reviewed data from 13 maternal mortality review committees across the country and found that around 60 percent of the deaths were preventable and that more than 55 percent of all pregnancy-related deaths were caused by hemorrhage, cardiovascular and coronary conditions, or infection.²⁸

This report focuses on the benefits that can accrue for women through payment reforms. It should be noted that not all pregnant people are women, though transgender and nonbinary people will face additional barriers to receiving high-quality care due to discrimination. The research on pregnancy predominantly refers to its participants as "women," and due to these data limitations, this section is limited to cisgender women.

Better pregnancy outcomes with bundled payments and medical homes

Previous work by the Center for American Progress outlined a comprehensive approach to address the maternal mortality crisis.²⁹ Any efforts to reduce black mothers' mortality rates must tackle the underlying systemic racism that is the root cause of these disparities. At the same time, there is also an important role for targeted payment reforms within this broader effort. For example, payment reforms can encourage care coordination for medically high-risk patients, increasing access to preventive care and mental health care throughout pregnancy.

One of the largest drivers of high pregnancy care costs are C-sections. A 2013 report by Truven Health Analytics found that the average commercial insurer payments were \$32,093 for vaginal births and \$51,125 for C-section births.³⁰ Reducing the rate of medically inappropriate C-sections is one of the most effective methods to reduce high pregnancy care costs, improve care, and reduce racial disparities in pregnancy outcomes. Case in point: Black women are more than 12 percent more likely than white women to have a C-section, even for low-risk pregnancies.³¹

In addition to the procedure's financial costs, C-section births have an increased risk of hemorrhage, the most common cause of deaths related to obstetric care.³² C-section births also prolong recovery times: Compared with vaginal births, women who had C-section births without complications stay an average of three to five more days in the hospital, and 1 in 14 women reports incisional pain six months or more after surgery.³³ Coordinating care throughout pregnancy is associated with much lower C-section rates, and bundling payments for prenatal care and delivery is associated with lower C-section rates and fewer preterm births.

Timely postpartum care can help assess women's physical recovery from childbirth in addition to treating chronic conditions, screening for postpartum depression, and helping with family planning. Assessing these issues early helps ensure that health conditions can be treated before they become debilitating and costly and can also help avoid future related costs, such as those associated with neonatal intensive care.

Moreover, payment reforms can encourage additional interactions between pregnant women and health care providers that are shown to improve outcomes, such as individual and group check-ins throughout the pregnancy to prepare women for labor. A 2007 study published in *Obstetrics and Gynecology* found that women receiving group prenatal care were 33 percent less likely than those receiving standard care to have a preterm birth, even after controlling for risk factors such as education, income, and age.³⁴ This effect was even greater for black women, who, after receiving group care, were 41 percent less likely to have preterm births—reducing the racial disparity in birth outcomes.

Studies also show that integrated behavioral health and primary health care models lead to improvements in not only quality and access but also physical and mental health of pregnancy patients.³⁵ Regardless of the specific model, reforms can improve both patient outcomes and women's experiences as they move through the health care system during pregnancy.

Payers at a variety of levels, ranging from the federal and state governments to private hospital groups and insurers, have implemented reforms to improve pregnancy outcomes. These include bundling payments for pregnancy care—during the prenatal period and through delivery—as well as implementing pregnancy medical homes.

CMS' Strong Start for Mothers and Newborns

Strong Start for Mothers and Newborns is a medical home program administered by Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services to improve birth outcomes. The program pays enhanced rates to awardees—state agencies, health networks, and provider groups—to help fund care coordination. In 2014, the Center for Medicare and Medicaid Innovation contracted with the Urban Institute, the American Institutes for Research, Health Management Associates, and Briljent to evaluate the program. Among other findings, the groups found that women participating in the Strong Start program were more than 40 percent less likely than the national average to have a C-section.³⁶ However, the benefits of the program were diminished slightly by limited enrollment, as many awardees struggled to implement the program and hire staff. This lack of optimal program implementation was seen most notably in birth weight outcomes. While the program did reduce C-section rates, rates of low and very low birth weights were still higher than the national average, as was the rate of preterm births.³⁷

Arkansas Health Care Payment Improvement Initiative

As part of its 2012 statewide payment reform initiative, the Arkansas Health Care Payment Improvement Initiative (AHCPII), Arkansas established perinatal episode payments that were adopted by nearly all of the state's payers, including Medicaid, private insurers, and large employers such as Walmart.³⁸ The perinatal model is retrospective and sets spending targets for prenatal care, labor and delivery, and postpartum care. Both neonatal care and high-risk pregnancies are excluded from the bundle.³⁹ Under the AHCPII, the physician or midwife who performs the delivery—known as the principal accountable provider (PAP)— can receive incentive payments for delivering high-quality care while meeting cost targets.⁴⁰ While the PAP initially receives fee-for-service payments, the payments are adjusted after a 12-month performance period.⁴¹ If the PAP's average costs for all episodes are beneath the target threshold and the provider meets quality measures, they receive the incentive payment. If the cost is above the target threshold, the PAP is responsible for the additional costs.⁴²

Results from the perinatal program episode payment model have shown improvement in quality measures as well as cost savings. From 2012 through 2015, the C-section rate dropped from 39 percent to 32 percent.⁴³ Over the same period, average costs per perinatal episode decreased from \$3,508 to \$3,413. One study found that, compared with surrounding states, Arkansas's perinatal spending decreased by 3.8 percent.⁴⁴

Tennessee Health Care Innovation Initiative

In 2013, Tennessee launched its Tennessee Health Care Innovation Initiative (THCII) utilizing funds from a CMS State Innovation Models Initiative grant.⁴⁵ Under the THCII, the state launched a retrospective perinatal episode-of-care program modeled after existing initiatives, including the Arkansas program. Tennessee's perinatal program bundles prenatal care, labor and delivery, and postpartum care. Similar to Arkansas's program, if the PAP meets target cost and quality thresholds, they receive shared savings. Moreover, in the case that the PAP exceeds the cost target, providers are responsible for risk-sharing payments. The state immediately experienced savings, with the cost of perinatal care decreasing by 3.4 percent from 2014 through 2015.⁴⁶ Initial quality measures also showed signs of improvement: The C-section rate decreased from 31.4 percent to 29.2 percent over the same period.⁴⁷

North Carolina's Pregnancy Medical Home program

In 2011, North Carolina launched its Pregnancy Medical Home (PMH) program to improve access to and quality of pregnancy care for the state's Medicaid population.⁴⁸ The program covers the majority of pregnancy care providers in the state, with more than 350 practices and 1,600 individual providers participating.⁴⁹ PMHs are required to perform risk screenings for each Medicaid-eligible pregnant patient to determine if they are at risk for premature birth.⁵⁰ The PMHs must refer at-risk patients to pregnancy care managers who develop individualized care plans to prevent premature birth and other poor birth outcomes. PMHs also agree to aim for C-section rates below 20 percent and not to perform elective deliveries before 39 weeks.⁵¹ Similar to traditional patient-centered medical homes, North Carolina's program incentivizes care coordination and preventative care. PMH providers receive \$50 per risk screening, \$150 per postpartum visit, and enhanced Medicaid reimbursement for vaginal deliveries.⁵² According to North Carolina Community Care Networks' 2017 Annual Quality Report, about 80 percent of pregnant women in the PMH program received risk screenings, allowing for earlier interventions for risk factors such as tobacco use, late entry to prenatal care, and the presence of a chronic condition such as hypertension or diabetes. As a result, the rate of elective deliveries before 39 weeks declined.⁵³

Wisconsin's Medicaid Obstetric Medical Home program

In an effort to reduce infant mortality, Wisconsin launched its Obstetric Medical Home (OBMH) program, targeting high-risk pregnant women enrolled in Medicaid.⁵⁴ The program was initially piloted in a limited number of Wisconsin counties from 2011 through 2013, and it expanded to additional counties in 2014. In order to enroll, patients must be in their first 16 weeks of pregnancy and meet one of several criteria for high-risk pregnancy, such as being homeless or having a preexisting chronic condition. Additionally, to address maternal mortality racial disparities, all black women are eligible to enroll.

Under the OBMH program, the state's contracted Medicaid managed care organizations must in turn contract with individual medical home sites. Medical homes are required to designate obstetric practitioners who lead care teams made up of primary care providers and care coordinators for each patient.⁵⁵ Care teams are expected to provide a wide range of health services to address all patient health needs, including treatment of chronic and behavioral health conditions, as well as connect patients to services for other issues, such as domestic violence. Home visiting services are also a recommended component of the Wisconsin program. Patients are required to attend at least 10 prenatal visits and a postpartum visit within 60 days of birth.⁵⁶

Medical homes are eligible for up to \$1,000 in bonus payments for each patient meeting enrollment criteria. Moreover, homes are awarded similar bonuses for each positive birth outcome. Managed care organizations are required to track enrollees and eligibility for bonus payments through the OB Medical Home Registry, an online database. In the case of a poor birth outcome—preterm birth, low birth rate, or neonatal death, for example—the managed care organization is responsible for covering follow-up maternal and infant care for two years after birth, assuming the mother remains in the Medicaid program.⁵⁷ From 2013 through 2015, the rate of

postpartum care visits increased from 61.4 percent to 85.5 percent.⁵⁸ The program is responsible for the increased delivery of timely postpartum and behavioral health care for participating women.

Texas' medical home pilot program

Texas has also established medical homes to improve maternal health outcomes, including its higher-than-average maternal mortality rates.⁵⁹ In 2014, Harris County implemented a pregnancy medical home program for pregnant women enrolled in Medicaid. The program includes care coordination components such as care management teams and pregnancy risk assessments.⁶⁰ An evaluation by the state's Health and Human Services Commission found that the Harris County program has yielded better outcomes for mothers and babies:⁶¹ Program enrollees were less likely to deliver by C-section, less likely to visit the emergency department while pregnant, and their children were less likely to need neonatal intensive care.⁶²

Private initiatives

Private insurers and provider organizations are also implementing bundled payment models for pregnancy care. Horizon Blue Cross Blue Shield of New Jersey launched episode-based payments for pregnancy care in 2013. Through this payment model, each physician gets a per-patient budget based on the practice's historical data, including all physician fees, surgical fees, and other costs incurred—regardless of whether the birth is by C-section or vaginal.⁶³ While the program initially only applied to low-risk pregnancies, it has expanded to include all pregnancies. When the provider meets cost and quality standards, they receive a retrospective bonus payment. The program has expanded to more than 300 practices and has dramatically reduced the rate of unnecessary C-section deliveries—dropping the rate by nearly one-third since the program started in 2013.⁶⁴

In 2017, Cigna announced the first nationwide pregnancy episode-of-care model in partnership with the U.S. Women's Health Alliance. Under the program, more than 1,700 providers are eligible to receive shared savings payments if they meet certain quality standards, including reducing rates of C-sections, infections, and postpartum depression.⁶⁵ In 2018, Humana introduced a similar program, with providers receiving retrospective bonus payments for meeting cost and quality standards.⁶⁶

In 2019, the nation's largest insurer, UnitedHealthcare, announced a retrospective bundled payment program for two health care providers—Lifeline Medical Associates in New Jersey and Privia Medical Group-Gulf Coast in Texas⁶⁷—as well as for women enrolled in UnitedHealthcare's employer-sponsored coverage. The program excludes women at risk of pregnancy complications.⁶⁸ Providers receive bonuses if they decrease costs while meeting quality measures that include frequency of prenatal visits and timeliness of postpartum care. By the end of 2019, UnitedHealthcare plans to expand the program to as many as 20 providers—including practices affiliated with the U.S. Women's Health Alliance.⁶⁹

In 2013, Providence Health and Services in Oregon developed a bundle of services related to pregnancy. The program, called the Pregnancy Care Package, provides a large number of services over the course of a pregnancy under a single bundled rate and operates through a shared savings approach, in which both payers and providers receive a share of the savings achieved.⁷⁰ The program was first established as a pilot program in Portland, Oregon, and was expanded after being shown to reduce C-sections and overall costs.⁷¹ For example, 20 percent of the women enrolled in the program have C-sections, while 31 percent of women nationwide do.⁷² Women enrolled in the program receive seven individual and four group prenatal check-ins throughout the pregnancy; continuous support during delivery; and group and individual check-ins postpartum.⁷³

Lessons learned

Payment reforms for pregnancy care have proven to improve outcomes while reducing costs. In particular, well-designed reforms can improve the quality of care for medically high-risk patients and women of color, which can in turn reduce racial disparities in birth outcomes.

Policymakers face a number of technical choices when designing these reforms determining the appropriate cost and quality thresholds as well as any exclusions or exceptions, for example. They must also decide if payments should be prospective or retrospective and if they should include risk sharing for providers. Any additional care coordination payments must be sufficient to allow providers to adopt new approaches to care and to pay for staff who can provide these services to high-risk patients.⁷⁴

In addition to these payment and design-related decisions, it is essential that policymakers carefully choose quality measures, such as the rate of positive birth outcomes, C-sections, and patient satisfaction. Consistently applied patient-reported outcome measures that evaluate not only outcomes, but also patients' experiences during pregnancy and delivery, are essential to incentivize correct provider behaviors. In addition, health care payers—especially state Medicaid programs—should evaluate care coordination best practices, including any requirements to connect patients with local, culturally sensitive nutritional counselors; sleep and breastfeeding experts; and other health literacy and education programs.

States can also work with private organizations to implement reforms and utilize existing provider networks, as seen in Cigna's and UnitedHealthcare's respective partnerships with the U.S. Women's Health Alliance. Moreover, when possible, states should try to support multipayer reforms in order to align incentives and improve care for as many patients as possible.

Payment reform for nonpregnancy care

Pregnancy care is not the only area in which women can benefit from reforms to the fee-for-service system. For example, many mental health conditions and chronic illnesses disproportionately affect women, as do several forms of cancers. Payers have implemented a variety of reforms to improve outcomes for patients with these illnesses, most notably to improve care coordination through medical homes and accountable care organizations.

Unfortunately, more analysis is needed to fully understand the benefits of these reforms for women specifically, as well as how the intersections of women's other identities affect these reforms. As discussed below, evaluation studies often do not break out results by sex or gender. However, given the disparities in disease prevalence and treatment of these conditions, it is likely that these interventions can help improve women's health.

Reforms to improve mental health treatment

Women are far more likely than men to report mental health conditions. The World Health Organization highlights this, describing depression as twice as common and more persistent in women than men.⁷⁵ Researchers at the University of Michigan support this conclusion, finding that women are about 1.7 times as likely as men to report having experienced a major depressive episode.⁷⁶ Additionally, lesbian and bisexual women are more likely to report poor mental health than straight women.⁷⁷

In addition to depression, women are more likely than men to report anxiety disorders. The National Comorbidity Survey Replication, conducted by Harvard Medical School, found that the number of women reporting an anxiety disorder in the past year increased by more than 60 percent.⁷⁸ Women are also more likely to have common eating disorders. For example, they are three to four times more likely than men to have anorexia nervosa and 10 times more likely to have bulimia nervosa. Moreover, black women are more than 60 percent less likely than white women to have disordered eating identified as such.⁷⁹ Despite the evidence that mental health treatment can improve mental health outcomes, the rates for access to and uptake of such treatment are extremely low. The Substance Abuse and Mental Health Services Administration under the U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, looking just at 2014, found that nearly 60 percent of individuals with a mental health condition received no services during the year.⁸⁰ And as with pregnancy care, racial disparities exist: Black women are half as likely as white women to receive mental health treatment.⁸¹ This lack of treatment has significant consequences. Adults with serious mental illnesses die younger than neurotypical people, in large part because of treatable, comorbid medical conditions.⁸² The following case studies offer examples of how payment reforms can improve mental health treatment uptake and quality of care.

Serious mental illness vs. any mental illness

Any mental illness (AMI) refers to a mental, behavioral, or emotional disorder. AMI can vary in impact, ranging from no impairment to mild, moderate, and even severe impairment.⁸³

Neurotypical refers to individuals with typical neurological processes.⁸⁴

Serious mental illness (SMI) refers to a mental, behavioral, or emotional disorder resulting in serious functional impairment, which substantially interferes with or limits one or more major life activities. The burden of mental illnesses is particularly concentrated among those who experience disability due to SMI.⁸⁵

Pennsylvania's Behavioral Health Home Plus program

Care coordination can significantly increase access to mental health treatment. Primary care physicians are some the most commonly seen providers—more than 51 percent of physician visits in the United States in 2017 were to a primary care physician⁸⁶—but few report consistently screening patients for depression.⁸⁷ The University of Pittsburgh Medical Center began its Behavioral Health Home Plus program in 2013. The program, which was limited to individuals with serious mental illnesses such as major depression, used a full-time nurse to coordinate care for participants by educating staff members about common comorbidities and developing individualized treatment plans.⁸⁸

This is one of the only reforms that shows gender-specific outcomes. Women enrolled in the program showed consistent improvements. Over two years, the average Patient Activation Measure score—a measure of the extent to which a patient feels in control of and committed to improvements in their health—for women enrolled in the program increased by nearly 3 points on the Patient Activation Measure scale, a trend associated with nearly a 6 percent decrease in hospitalization and a 6 percent increase in medication adherence.⁸⁹

Minnesota's DIAMOND program

In 2008, Minnesota implemented its Depression Improvement Across Minnesota, Offering a New Direction (DIAMOND) program, which encouraged primary care providers to form ACOs for treating depression. As part of this program, providers were given a payment to implement the program and hire care coordinators.⁹⁰ The program was widely adopted; the payment incentives were generous enough that more than 93 percent of the anticipated clinic sites participated in the program.⁹¹ The program was associated with higher rates of patient satisfaction than usual care, as well as reduced costs.⁹² Researchers evaluating the program did not find a significant improvement in clinical outcomes but caveated that the already high quality of depression care in Minnesota at the time made it difficult to detect the program's impact.⁹³

IMPACT model for depression

Research led by the Semel Institute for Neuroscience and Human Behavior at the University of California, Los Angeles, found significant improvements in outcomes for patients with depression who enrolled in a medical home through the Improving Mood—Promoting Access to Collaborative Treatment (IMPACT) program.⁹⁴ Around 900 enrollees in five states were assigned a depression care manager to supplement their primary care treatment. Outcomes on a variety of metrics improved 12 months after enrolling in the program; 45 percent of patients showed significant reductions in depressive symptoms, while only 19 percent of usual care patients showed similar results.⁹⁵ In addition to direct symptom reduction, program enrollees also reported greater rates of treatment, more satisfaction with care, less functional impairment, and greater quality of life.⁹⁶

CALM model for anxiety

Care coordination interventions such as IMPACT are effective for a variety of mental health conditions. An evaluation of a similar model used for patients with anxiety, Coordinated Anxiety Learning and Management (CALM), found that it was associated with reduced global anxiety symptoms and lower rates of functional impairment.⁹⁷ From 2006 through 2008, CALM operated similarly to IMPACT in 17 clinics across the country. More than 1,000 CALM patients were linked to a care manager who worked with the patients and their primary care doctors to help promote medication adherence as well as optimize cognitive behavioral therapy delivery to best meet the patients' needs.⁹⁸ As with IMPACT, CALM participants reported significant improvements in their health, including lowering by nearly 25 percent interference with daily life after 12 months of treatment compared with individuals receiving usual care.⁹⁹

Care coordination for anorexia

In addition to improving outcomes for depression and anxiety, care coordination can also improve outcomes for patients with anorexia. Researchers at St. Thomas University in Miami examined outcomes for patients receiving care at a single-site health home compared with those who received care through providers located at multiple clinics. Patients enrolled in the health home program received significantly more frequent care, including 9.25 percent more physician visits, 36.6 percent more dietician visits, and nearly 95 percent more therapist visits.¹⁰⁰

Reforms to improve chronic care delivery

The incidence of several chronic and autoimmune diseases is higher in women than in men, in part because women live longer. Women are more than 26 percent more likely to have one or more chronic diseases;¹⁰¹ at least two to three times more likely to have multiple sclerosis;¹⁰² and about 30 percent more likely to have arthritis.¹⁰³ In 2014, 90 percent of all health care expenditures were for care for individuals with one or more chronic conditions,¹⁰⁴ creating an opportunity for payment reforms to improve care and lower costs. For example, medical homes can help patients with multiple chronic conditions avoid health care complications and risks. Individuals with multiple chronic conditions are more likely to take multiple medications than those with only one illness, and research shows that taking multiple medications is associated with increased likelihood of adverse drug events.¹⁰⁵ In 2017, CVS Health examined medication adherence from 2011 to 2013 among patients with multiple chronic conditions who were enrolled in patient-centered medical homes compared with those who were not. The CVS study found that patients in PCMHs were more than 8 percent more likely to have adhered to their medication regimens.¹⁰⁶

Payers and providers are also working together to develop health homes to improve care for patients with specific chronic illnesses. For instance, the Transmural Care Model for multiple sclerosis is a multidisciplinary care protocol intended to facilitate cooperation among health care professionals by having a nurse specialist work as a care manager between primary care physicians and neurologists.¹⁰⁷ The program, essentially a medical home for patients with multiple sclerosis, was found to significantly improve care and quality of life among participants. Participation resulted in the patients experiencing fewer health care needs in the areas of personal care, defecation, and vision.¹⁰⁸ Additionally, the participants reported greater increases in energy and vitality and fewer general health changes than did nonparticipants.¹⁰⁹

Reforms to improve breast cancer care

About 1 in 8 women will develop breast cancer of her lifetime, while about 1 in 880 men will.¹¹⁰ Nearly 42,000 women are expected to die from breast cancer in 2019, and the mortality rate for black women is more than 40 percent higher than that of white women.¹¹¹ Beyond the cost in lives, breast cancer also has a high financial cost. A year of breast cancer treatment costs an average of between \$60,637 and \$134,682, depending on the cancer's progression.¹¹²

CMS has implemented a payment model to test bundled payments for cancer care.¹¹³ In addition, private payers have adopted bundled payments to improve outcomes for women with breast cancer.

UnitedHealthcare launched a bundled payment program for breast cancer treatment in 2009. The payment amount was based on the average sales price for chemotherapy drugs needed to treat the patient's specific cancer diagnosis along with a case management fee.¹¹⁴ The program used about 20 quality measures to evaluate care, including hospitalization rates, admissions for cancer or treatment-related symptoms, length of stay, and time to first progression.¹¹⁵ A study published in the *Journal of Oncology Practice* evaluated the program on two additional metrics: total medical cost of care per episode and chemotherapy drug cost.¹¹⁶ Overall, the study found that the program saved more than \$33 million in total medical cost—around a 34 percent decrease—but raised the chemotherapy drug cost by about \$13.5 million from 2009 through 2012.¹¹⁷ Additionally, the program reduced hospitalizations.¹¹⁸

Unfortunately, results from other similar programs are limited, but the wide scope of these models indicates the potential for savings and care improvement. Most recently, Humana launched a bundled payment initiative for breast cancer care for both its Medicare Advantage and commercial plan enrollees in January 2019.¹¹⁹ The program is a pay-for-performance model in which the 16 participating cancer practices will receive an additional payment for improving the quality of care. Humana plans to examine a variety of quality metrics, including inpatient admissions, emergency department visits, medicines ordered, and patient education.¹²⁰ In addition to the enhanced rates for quality improvements, the program also includes initial payments to help practices build their reporting requirement and care coordination infrastructure.¹²¹

Other recent initiatives include Anthem Blue Cross of California's episode-of-care payment model for radiation treatments for women diagnosed with breast cancer at stages 1 through 3, which the insurer started in 2017.¹²² And in 2016, Horizon Blue Cross Blue Shield of New Jersey also implemented an episode-of-care payment bundle for breast cancer treatment as part of its ongoing episode-of-care program, which began in 2014.¹²³

Lessons learned

Many of the illnesses and conditions that women are more likely to experience, such as depression and multiple sclerosis, are more effectively treated when patients are part of programs that prioritize and pay for care coordination. But as these reforms continue to be implemented, policymakers should collect data to confirm that women—who are the majority of the patients with these conditions—are in fact benefiting from these reforms. Currently, outcomes and quality based on a patient's gender, as well as any other intersecting identity, are often not reported. This information can help identify if there are particular design or payment approaches that have a differential impact on women. Policymakers should work to ensure that patients are at the center of these health reform discussions. Among the most effective reform efforts for mental health and chronic conditions were those that focused on patients' needs and perspectives throughout the care process. Patient experience measures are of particular importance for this reason and should be a quality metric for any payment reform.

Conclusion

Health care payment and delivery system reform efforts in the United States have the potential to deliver the health care that women need and deserve. By coordinating care; focusing on preventive services; and addressing the unique care issues of women in the areas of pregnancy and breast health, in addition to a variety of mental and chronic health conditions that are more likely to affect women, the health outcomes for women can improve dramatically. Policymakers should therefore include disaggregated demographic data collection requirements for illnesses that disproportionately affect women as part of any delivery system reform package. With that additional information, policymakers will be able to better assess payment reforms and tailor reform efforts to continue to improve outcomes for women while reducing costs to private and public payers.

About the author

Thomas Waldrop is a policy analyst for Health Policy at the Center for American Progress.

This publication was made possible in part by a grant from the Peter G. Peterson Foundation. The statements and the views expressed are solely the responsibility of the Center for American Progress.

Endnotes

- 1 Rabah Kamal and Cynthia Cox, "How has U.S. spending on healthcare changed over time?", Peterson-Kaiser Health System Tracker, December 10, 2018, available at https:// www.healthsystemtracker.org/chart-collection/u-s-spending-healthcare-changed-time/.
- 2 Bradley Sawyer and Cynthia Cox, "How does health spending in the U.S. compare to other countries?", Peterson-Kaiser Health System Tracker, December 7, 2018, available at https://www.healthsystemtracker.org/chart-collection/ health-spending-u-s-compare-countries/.
- 3 The Commonwealth Fund, "New 11-Country Study: U.S. Health Care System Has Widest Gap Between People With Higher and Lower Incomes," Press release, July 13, 2017, available at https://www.commonwealthfund.org/ press-release/2017/new-11-country-study-us-health-caresystem-has-widest-gap-between-people-higher.
- 4 Selena Gonzales, Marco Ramirez, and Bradley Sawyer, "How does U.S. life expectancy compare to other countries?", Peterson-Kaiser Health System Tracker, April 4, 2019, available at https://www.healthsystemtracker.org/chartcollection/u-s-life-expectancy-compare-countries/; Sherry Murphy and others, "Mortality in the United States, 2017" (Washington: Centers for Disease Control and Prevention National Center for Health Statistics, 2018). available at https://www.cdc.gov/nchs/data/databriefs/db328-h.pdf.
- 5 Gonzales, Ramirez, and Sawyer, "How does U.S. life expectancy compare to other countries?"
- 6 Jacqueline LaPointe, "Understanding the Basics of Bundled Payments in Healthcare," Revcycle Intelligence, July 14, 2016, available at https://revcycleintelligence.com/news/ understanding-the-basics-of-bundled-payments-inhealthcare.
- 7 NEJM Catalyst, "What Are Bundled Payments?", February 28, 2018, available at https://catalyst.nejm.org/what-arebundled-payments/.
- 8 Health Care Payment Learning and Action Network, "Measuring Progress: Adoption of Alternative Payment Models in Commercial, Medicaid, Medicare Advantage, and Feefor-Service Medicare Programs" (Baltimore: 2017), available at https://hcp-lan.org/2017-apm-measurement/; Health Care Payment Learning and Action Network, "Measuring Progress: Adoption of Alternative Payment Models in Commercial, Medicaid, Medicare Advantage, and Feefor-Service Medicare Programs" (Baltimore: 2018), available at https://hcp-lan.org/2018-apm-measurement/.
- 9 Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services, "Summary of Final Rule Provisions for Accountable Care Organizations under the Medicare Shared Savings Program" (Washington: 2011), available at https://www.cms.gov/newsroom/factsheets/summary-final-rule-provisions-accountable-careorganizations-under-medicare-shared-savings-program.
- 10 Jenny Gold, "Accountable Care Organizations, Explained," Kaiser Health News, September 14, 2015, available at https://khn.org/news/aco-accountable-care-organizationfaq/.
- 11 Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services, "The Affordable Care Act: Helping Providers Help Patients," available at https://www.cms.gov/Medicare/Medicare-Fee-for-Service-Payment/ACO/downloads/ACO-Menu-Of-Options.pdf (last accessed June 2019).
- 12 David Muhlestein and Mark B. McClellan, "Accountable Care Organizations In 2016: Private And Public-Sector Growth And Dispersion," *Health Affairs*, April 21, 2016, available at https://www.healthaffairs.org/do/10.1377/ hblog20160421.054564/full/.

13 Ibid.

- 14 U.S. Department of Health and Human Services Agency for Healthcare Research and Quality, "Defining the PCMH," available at https://pcmh.ahrq.gov/page/defining-pcmh (last accessed May 2019).
- 15 Medical Economics, "Understanding new payment models," August 9, 2013, available at https://www.medicaleconomics.com/article/understanding-new-payment-models.

16 Ibid.

- 17 U.S. Department of Health and Human Services Agency for Healthcare Research and Quality, "Defining the PCMH."
- 18 Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services, "Strong Start for Mothers and Newborns Initative: General Information," available at https://innovation.cms.gov/initiatives/strongstart/ (last accessed May 2019); Community Care of North Carolina, "Better Care, Better Birth Outcomes," available at https://www.communitycarenc.org/what-we-do/clinicalprograms/pregnancy-medical-home (last accessed May 2019); Texas Health and Human Services, "Pregnancy Medical Home Pilot Program Final Evaluation Report" (Austin, TX: 2017), available at https://hhs.texas.gov/sites/ default/files/documents/laws-regulations/reports-presentations/2017/pregnancy-medical-home-pilot-final-evalsept-6-2017.pdf.
- 19 Thomas W. Croghan and Jonathan D. Brown, "Integrating Mental Health Treatment Into the Patient Centered Medical Home" (Washington: Mathematica Policy Research, 2010), available at https://pcmh.ahrq.gov/page/integrating-mental-health-treatment-patient-centered-medicalhome; James Schuster and others, "A Payer-Guided Approach To Widespread Diffusion Of Behavioral Health Homes In Real-World Settings," *Health Affairs* 37 (2) (2017): 248–256, available at https://www.healthaffairs.org/doi/ abs/10.1377/hlthaff.2017.1115.
- 20 U.S. Department of Health and Human Services Agency for Healthcare Research and Quality, "Types of Health Care Quality Measures," available at https://www.ahrq.gov/talkingquality/measures/types.html (last accessed May 2019).
- 21 Ibid.
- 22 U.S. Department of Health and Human Services Agency for Healthcare Research and Quality, "Types of Health Care Quality Measures."
- 23 Marian F. MacDorman and others, "Is the United States Maternal Mortality Rate Increasing? Disentangling trends from measurement issues," *Obstetrics and Gynecology* 128 (3) (2016): 447–455, available at https://insights.ovid.com/ crossref?an=00006250-201609000-00006.
- 24 UNICEF, "Maternal mortality," February 2017, available at https://data.unicef.org/topic/maternal-health/maternalmortality/.
- 25 Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, "Pregnancy Mortality Surveillance System," available at https://www. cdc.gov/reproductivehealth/maternalinfanthealth/pregnancy-mortality-surveillance-system.htm (last accessed May 2019).
- 26 Veronique Filippi and others, "Levels and Causes of Maternal Mortality and Morbidity," in Robert Black and others, eds., Reproductive, Maternal, Newborn, and Child Health: Disease Control Priorities (Washington: The World Bank, 2016).
- 22 Center for American Progress | Improving Women's Health Outcomes Through PDSR

- 27 Lale Say and others, "Global Causes of Maternal Death: a WHO Systematic Analysis," *The Lancet Global Health* 2 (6) (2014): 323–333, available at https://www.thelancet.com/ journals/langlo/article/PIIS214-109X(14)70227-X/fulltext.
- 28 Emily E. Petersen and others, "Vital Signs: Pregnancy-Related Deaths, United States, 2011–2015, and Strategies for Prevention, 13 States, 2013–2017" (Washington: Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, 2019), available at https://www.cdc.gov/mmwr/volumes/68/wr/mm6818e1. htm.
- 29 Jamila Taylor and others, "Eliminating Racial Disparities in Maternal and Infant Mortality: A Comprehensive Policy Blueprint" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2019), available at https://www.americanprogress.org/ issues/women/reports/2019/05/02/469186/eliminatingracial-disparities-maternal-infant-mortality/.
- 30 Truven Health Analytics, "The Cost of Having a Baby in the United States" (Ann Arbor, MI: 2013), available at http:// transform.childbirthconnection.org/wp-content/uploads/2013/01/Cost-of-Having-a-Baby1.pdf.
- 31 March of Dimes, "Total cesarean deliveries by race: United States, 2014-2016 Average," available at https://www. marchofdimes.org/Peristats/ViewSubtopic.aspx?reg=99&t op=8&stop=355&lev=1&slev=1&obj=1 (last accessed June 2019).
- 32 Eldemire Shearer, "Cesarean section: medical benefits and costs," Social Science and Medicine 37 (10) (1993): 1223–1231, available at https://www.sciencedirect.com/ science/article/abs/pii/027795369390334Z.
- 33 American Pregnancy Association, "Risks Of A Cesarean Procedure," available at http://americanpregnancy.org/ labor-and-birth/cesarean-risks/ (last accessed May 2019).
- 34 Jeannette Ickovics and others, "Group Prenatal Care and Perinatal Outcomes: a Randomized Controlled Trial," Obstetrics and Gynecology 110 (2) (2007): 330–339, available at https://insights.ovid.com/crossref? an=00006250-200708000-00017.
- 35 Bevin Croft and Susan Parish, "Care Integration in the Patient Protection and Affordable Care Act: Implications for Behavioral Health," Administration and Policy in Mental Health and Mental Health Services Research 40 (4) (2013): 258–263, available at https://link.springer.com/article/10.1 007%2Fs10488-012-0405-0.
- 36 Ian Hill and others, "Strong Start for Mothers and Newborns Evaluation: Year 1 Annual Report" (Washington: Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Innovation, 2014), available at https://innovation.cms.gov/Files/reports/ strongstart-enhancedprenatal-yr1evalrpt.pdf.
- 37 Ibid.
- 38 Thomas Huelskoetter, "Evaluating State Innovations to Reduce Health Care Costs" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2018), available at https:// www.americanprogress.org/issues/healthcare/reports/2018/04/06/448912/evaluating-state-innovationsreduce-health-care-costs/.
- 39 Sarah Lally, "Transforming Maternity Care: A Bundled Payment Approach" (Oakland, CA: Integrated Healthcare Association, 2013), available at https://www.iha.org/sites/ default/files/resources/issue-brief-maternity-bundledpayment-2013.pdf.
- 40 Ibid.
- 41 Ibid.
- 42 Ibid.

- 43 Arkansas Center for Health Improvement, "3rd Annual Statewide Tracking Report" (Little Rock, AR: 2017), available at https://achi.net/wp-content/uploads/2018/10/ Arkansas-Health-Care-Payment-Improvement-Initiative-State-Tracking-Report-Year-3-Full-Report.pdf.
- 44 Caitlin Carroll and others, "Effects of Episode-Based Payment on Health Care Spending and Utilization: Evidence from Perinatal Care in Arkansas," *Journal of Health Economics* 61 (9) (2018): 47–62, available at https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/abs/pii/S0167629617309670.
- 45 Derica Smith and Carrie Hanlon, "Case Study: Tennessee's Perinatal Episode of Care Payment Strategy Promotes Improved Birth Outcomes" (Boston: National Institute for Children's Health Quality, 2017), available at https://nashp. org/wp-content/uploads/2017/10/Tennessee-Case-Study-Final.pdf.
- 46 Ibid.
- 47 Ibid.
- 48 Community Care of North Carolina, "Better Care, Better Birth Outcomes."
- 49 Ibid.
- 50 Zero to Three, "North Carolina Pregnancy Medical Homes," September 20, 2016, available at https://www.zerotothree. org/resources/866-north-carolina-pregnancy-medicalhomes.
- 51 Zero to Three, "North Carolina Pregnancy Medical Homes."
- 52 North Carolina Department of Health and Human Services, "Pregnancy Medical Home," available at https://medicaid. ncdhhs.gov/providers/programs-services/family-planningand-maternity/pregnancy-medical-home (last accessed June 2019).
- 53 North Carolina Community Care Networks Inc., "FY 2017 Annual Quality Report" (Raleigh, NC: 2017). https://www. carelcf.org/sites/default/files/2017-12/FY%202017%20 NCCCN%20Annual%20Quality%20Report_FINAL_0.pdf.
- 54 Anisha Agrawal, "Case Study: Wisconsin's Obstetric Medical Home Program Promotes Improved Birth Outcomes" (Boston: National Institute for Children's Health Quality, 2017), available at https://www.nichq.org/sites/default/ files/inline-files/Wisconsin-Case-Study.pdf.
- 55 Ibid.
- 56 Wisconsin Department of Health Services Division of Health Care Access and Accountability Division of Public Health Office of Policy Initiatives and Budget, "Obstetric Medical Homes for High Risk Medicaid Members: User's Guide—OB Medical Home Registry Updates" (Madison, WI: 2016), available at https://www.forwardhealth.wi.gov/ WIPortal/content/Managed%20Care%20Organization/ OBMH/OB_Medical_Home_User_Guide201604.pdf.spage.
- 57 Agrawal, "Case Study"; Forward Health, "Managed Care Medical Homes," available at https://www.forwardhealth. wi.gov/WIPortal/content/Managed%20Care%20Organization/Managed_Care_Medical_Homes/Home.htm.spage (last accessed May 2019).
- 58 Agrawal, "Case Study."

.....

59 Texas Department of State Health Services, "Maternal Mortality and Morbidity Task Force Report" (Austin, TC: 2014) available at https://www.dshs.texas.gov/mch/pdf/2014-Legislative-Report.pdf; Maternal Mortality and Morbidity Task Force, "Maternal Mortality and Morbidity Task Force and Department of State Health Services Joint Biennial Report" (2018) available at https://www.dshs.texas.gov/ mch/pdf/MMMTFJointReport2018.pdf.

- 60 Texas Health and Human Services, "Pregnancy Medical Home Pilot Program Final Evaluation Report."
- 61 Ibid.
- 62 Ibid.
- 63 Lola Butcher, "Bundled Payment for Bundles of Joy," Managed Care Magazine, January 30, 2018, available at https:// www.managedcaremag.com/archives/2018/2/bundledpayment-bundles-joy.
- 64 Ibid.
- 65 Ibid.; U.S. Women's Health Alliance, "U.S. Women's Health Alliance Launches First-Ever, National Maternity Episode of Care," Press release, November 13, 2017, available at https://www.prweb.com/releases/2017/11/ prweb14901333.htm.
- 66 Maria Castellucci, "Humana launches bundled-payment model for maternity care," *Modern Healthcare*, April 18, 2018, available at https://www.modernhealthcare.com/ article/20180418/TRANSFORMATION04/180419927/humana-launches-bundled-payment-model-for-maternity-care.
- 67 Maria Castellucci, "UnitedHealthcare launches maternitycare bundle," *Modern Healthcare*, May 9, 2019, available at https://www.modernhealthcare.com/payment/unitedhealthcare-launches-maternity-care-bundle.
- 68 Ibid.
- 69 UnitedHealthcare, "UnitedHealthcare Helps Support Moms' and Babies' Health Before and After Delivery with New Bundled Payment Program for Maternity Care," Press release, May 9, 2019, available at https://newsroom.uhc. com/news-releases/Maternity-Care-Bundle.html.
- 70 Providence Health and Services, "Pregnancy Care Package," available at https://oregon.providence.org/our-services/p/ pregnancy-care-package/ (last accessed May 2019).
- 71 McKesson, "Bundles of Joy," available at https://www. mckesson.com/blog/bundles-of-joy/ (last accessed May 2019).
- 72 Providence Health and Services, "Labor and Delivery Care," available at https://oregon.providence.org/our-services/p/ pregnancy-care-package/labor-and-delivery/ (last accessed May 2019).
- 73 Providence Health and Services, "Prenatal Care," available at https://oregon.providence.org/our-services/p/pregnancy-care-package/prenatal-care/ (last accessed May 2019); Providence Health and Services, "Labor and Delivery Care."
- 74 Taylor and others, "Eliminating Racial Disparities in Maternal and Infant Mortality."
- 75 World Health Organization, "Gender and women's mental health," available at https://www.who.int/mental_health/ prevention/genderwomen/en/ (last accessed May 2019).
- 76 Ronald Kessler and others, "Sex and Depression in the National Comorbidity Survey. I: Lifetime Prevalence, Chronicity and Recurrence," *Journal of Affective Disorders* 29 (2-3) (1993): 85–96, available at https://www.sciencedirect. com/science/article/abs/pii/016503279390026G?via%3Dih ub.
- 77 Shabab Ahmed Mirza, "Disaggregating the Data for Bisexual People" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2018), available at https://www.americanprogress.org/ issues/lgbt/reports/2018/09/24/458472/disaggregatingdata-bisexual-people/.
- 78 Harvard Medical School, "National Comorbidity Survey Replication Survey, Table 2. 12-month prevalence of DSM-IV/WMH-CIDI disorders by sex and cohort," available at https://www.hcp.med.harvard.edu/ncs/ftpdir/NCS-R_12-month_Prevalence_Estimates.pdf (last accessed May 2019).

- 79 National Eating Disorders Association, "Statistics and Research on Eating Disorders," available at https://www.nationaleatingdisorders.org/statistics-research-eating-disorders (last accessed May 2019); Kathryn Gordon and Others, "The Impact of Client Race on Clinician Detection of Eating Disorders," Behavior Therapy 37 (4) (2006): 319–325, available at https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/abs/pii/ S0005789406000505?via%3Dihub.
- 80 Sarra L. Hedden and others, "Behavioral Health Trends in the United States: Results from the 2014 National Survey on Drug Use and Health" (Washington: U.S. Department of Health and Human Services Substance Abuse and Mental Health Services Administration, 2015), available at https://www.samhsa.gov/data/sites/default/files/NSDUH-FRR1-2014/NSDUH-FRR1-2014.pdf.
- 81 National Alliance on Mental Illness, "Mental Health By The Numbers," available at https://www.nami.org/learn-more/ mental-health-by-the-numbers (last accessed May 2019).
- 82 National Association of State Mental Health Program Directors Medical Directors Council, "Morbidity and Mortality in People with Serious Mental Illness" (Alexandria, VA: 2006), available at https://nasmhpd.org/sites/default/files/Mortality%20and%20Morbidity%20Final%20Report%208.18.08. pdf.
- 83 National Institute of Mental Health, "Mental Illness" available at https://www.nimh.nih.gov/health/statistics/ mental-illness.shtml (last accessed June 2019).
- 84 Lisa Jo Rudy, "What Does It Mean to Be Neurotypical?", Very Well Health, January 4, 2019, available at https://www. verywellhealth.com/what-does-it-mean-to-be-neurotypical-260047.
- 85 Ibid.
- 86 National Center for Health Statistics, "National Health Interview Survey, 2017," available at https://ttp.cdc.gov/pub/ Health_Statistics/NCHS/NHIS/SHS/2017_SHS_Table_A-18. pdf (last accessed May 2019).
- 87 Carole Upshur, "Crossing the Divide: Primary Care and Mental Health Integration," Administration and Policy in Mental Health and Mental Health Services Research 32 (4) (2005): 341–355, available at https://link.springer.com/artic le/10.1007%2Fs10488-004-1663-2.
- 88 Schuster and others, "A Payer-Guided Approach To Widespread Diffusion Of Behavioral Health Homes In Real-World Settings."
- 89 Judith Hibbard and others, "Development of the Patient Activation Measure (PAM): Conceptualizing and Measuring Activation in Patients and Consumers," *Health Services Research* 39 (4) (2004): 1005–1026, available at https://onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/abs/10.1111/j.1475-6773.2004.00269.x; Schuster and others, "A Payer-Guided Approach to Widespread Diffusion of Behavioral Health Homes in World Settings."
- 90 The Kennedy Forum, "Quality and Parity: New Payment Models for Behavioral Health," September 8, 2017, available at https://www.thekennedyforum.org/quality-and-paritynew-payment-models-for-behavioral-health/.
- 91 Leif Solberg and others, "The DIAMOND Initiative: Implementing Collaborative Care for Depression in 75 Primary Care Clinics," *Implementation Science* 8 (135) (2013): 1–12, available at https://implementationscience.biomedcentral. com/articles/10.1186/1748-5908-8-135.
- 92 Leif Solberg and others, "A Stepped-Wedge Evaluation of an Initiative to Spread the Collaborative Care Model for Depression in Primary Care," *Annals of Family Medicine* 13 (5) (2015): 412–420, available at http://www.annfammed. org/content/13/5/412.long.
- 93 Ibid.

.....

- 94 Jürgen Unützer and others, "Collaborative Care Management of Late-Life Depression in the Primary Care Setting: A Randomized Control Trial," Journal of the American Medical Association 288 (22) (2002): 2836–2845, available at https:// jamanetwork.com/journals/jama/fullarticle/195599.
- 95 Ibid.
- 96 Ibid.
- 97 Peter Roy-Byrne and others, "Delivery of Evidence-Based Treatment for Multiple Anxiety Disorders in Primary Care: A Randomized Controlled Trial," *Journal of the American Medical Association* 303 (19) (2010): 1921–1928, available at https://jamanetwork.com/journals/jama/fullarticle/185888.
- 98 Ibid.
- 99 Ibid.
- 100 Sara Gould and Kelsie Hendrickson, "Coordination of Care and Early Adolescent Eating Disorder Treatment Outcomes," Journal of Multidisciplinary Research 8 (2) (2016): 5–14, available at http://www.jmrpublication.org/portals/ jmr/Issues/JMR8-2.pdf.
- 101 Kristine Goodwin, "Improving Women's Health State Policy Options" (Washington: National Conference of State Legislatures, 2015), available at http://www.ncsl.org/Portals/1/ Documents/Health/WHchecklist12-15.pdf.
- 102 National Multiple Sclerosis Society, "Who Gets MS? (Epidemiology)," available at https://www.nationalmssociety.org/ What-is-MS/Who-Gets-MS (last accessed June 2019).
- 103 Kamil Barbour and others, "Vital Signs: Prevalence of Doctor-Diagnosed Arthritis and Arthritis-Attributable Activity Limitation- United States, 2013-2015," *Morbidity and Mortality Weekly Report* 66 (9) (2017): 246–253, available at https://www.cdc.gov/mmwr/volumes/66/wr/mm6609e1. htm.
- 104 Christine Buttorff, Teague Ruder, and Melissa Bauman, "Multiple Chronic Conditions in the United States," (Santa Monica, CA: RAND Corp., 2017), available at https://www. rand.org/content/dam/rand/pubs/tools/TL200/TL221/ RAND_TL221.pdf
- 105 Tejal Gandhi and others, "Adverse Drug Events in Ambulatory Care," New England Journal of Medicine 348 (16) (2003): 1556–1564, available at https://www.nejm.org/doi/ full/10.1056/NEJMsa020703.
- 106 Julie Lauffenburger and others, "Association Between Patient-Centered Medical Homes and Adherence to Chronic Disease Medications: A Cohort Study," Annals of Internal Medicine 166 (2) (2017): 81–88, available at https:// annals.org/aim/article-abstract/2583379/associationbetween-patient-centered-medical-homes-adherencechronic-disease-medications?doi=10.7326%2fM15-2659.
- 107 Danielle Jansen and others, "Evaluation of a Transmural Care Model for Multiple Sclerosis Patients," *Journal of Neuroscience Nursing* 38 (5) (2006): 384–389, available at https://journals.lww.com/jnnonline/Abstract/2006/10000/ Evaluation_of_a_Transmural_Care_Model_for_Multiple.11. aspx.
- 108 Ibid.
- 109 Ibid.
- 110 Breastcancer.org, "U.S. Breast Cancer Statistics," available at https://www.breastcancer.org/symptoms/understand_bc/ statistics (last accessed May 2019).

- 111 National Cancer Institute, "Cancer Stat Facts: Female Breast Cancer," available at https://seer.cancer.gov/statfacts/html/ breast.html (last accessed May 2019); American Cancer Society, "Breast Cancer Facts & Figures, 2017-2018" (Atlanta: 2017) available at https://www.cancer.org/content/ dam/cancer-org/research/cancer-facts-and-statistics/ breast-cancer-facts-and-figures/breast-cancer-facts-andfigures-2017-2018.pdf.
- 112 Helen Blumen, Kathryn Fitch, and Vincent Polkus, "Comparison of Treatment Costs for Breast Cancer, by Tumor Stage and Type of Service," American Health & Drug Benefits 9 (1) (2016): 23–32, available at http://www.ahdbonline.com/ issues/2016/february-2016-vol-9-no-1/2076-comparisonof-treatment-costs-for-breast-cancer-by-tumor-stage-andtype-of-service.
- 113 Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services, "Oncology Care Model," available at https://innovation.cms.gov/initiatives/oncology-care/ (last accessed June 2019).
- 114 Lee Newcomer and others, "Changing Physician Incentives for Affordable, Quality Cancer Care: Results of an Episode Payment Model," *Journal of Oncology Practice* 10 (5) (2014): 322–326, available at https://ascopubs.org/doi/ full/10.1200/JOP.2014.001488.
- 115 lbid.

116 Ibid.

- 117 Ibid.
- 118 Ibid.
- 119 Horizon, "Results show that doctors, patients and Horizon BCBSNJ members all win from company's innovated 'Episodes of Care' program," Press release, February 16, 2016, available at https://www.horizonblue.com/about-us/news/ newsroom/results-show-doctors-patients-and-horizonbcbsnj-members-all-win-from-company-s-innovativeepisodes.
- 120 Maria Castellucci, "Humana Launches Oncology Payment Model," *Modern Healthcare*, April 16, 2019, available at https://www.modernhealthcare.com/insurance/humanalaunches-oncology-payment-model.
- 121 Ibid.
- 122 Maria Castellucci, "Anthem Blue Cross of California Pilots Bundled Payments on Breast Cancer Treatment," Blue Cross Blue Shield, Press release, July 7, 2016, available at https:// www.bcbs.com/news/press-releases/anthem-blue-crosscalifornia-pilots-bundled-payments-breast-cancer-treatment.
- 123 Horizon, "Horizon Blue Cross Blue Shield of New Jersey creates ground-breaking patient-centered program for cancer treatment," Press release, October 21, 2014, available at https://www.horizonblue.com/about-us/news/newsroom/ horizon-blue-cross-blue-shield-of-new-jersey-createsground-breaking-patient-centered-program-for; Horizon, "Results show that doctors, patients and Horizon BCBSNJ members all win from company's innovated 'Episodes of Care' program."

Our Mission

The Center for American Progress is an independent, nonpartisan policy institute that is dedicated to improving the lives of all Americans, through bold, progressive ideas, as well as strong leadership and concerted action. Our aim is not just to change the conversation, but to change the country.

Our Values

As progressives, we believe America should be a land of boundless opportunity, where people can climb the ladder of economic mobility. We believe we owe it to future generations to protect the planet and promote peace and shared global prosperity.

And we believe an effective government can earn the trust of the American people, champion the common good over narrow self-interest, and harness the strength of our diversity.

Our Approach

We develop new policy ideas, challenge the media to cover the issues that truly matter, and shape the national debate. With policy teams in major issue areas, American Progress can think creatively at the cross-section of traditional boundaries to develop ideas for policymakers that lead to real change. By employing an extensive communications and outreach effort that we adapt to a rapidly changing media landscape, we move our ideas aggressively in the national policy debate.

